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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX
UNIVERSITY/STUDENTS’ UNION CONSULTATIVE GROUP

(USUCON)

23 SEPTEMBER 2003 

2.30pm – 4.00pm

MINUTES

PRESENT

Professor Richmond (Chair), Tony Rich (Registrar & Secretary), Rachel Fletcher (Director of Student Support), Antony Blackshaw (Students’ Union General Manager), Janet Bunker (Students’ Union Membership Services Manager), Darren Jones (Students’ Union President), Chia Shamsaddini (Students’ Union VP Finance & Services), Rae Blannin (Students’ Union VP Academic & Welfare), Ria West (Students’ Union VP Student Development), Hassan Karim (Students’ Union VP Sports & Societies)

ATTENDING

Lynsey Clark (Students’ Union Administrator - minutes)

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Moira Collett (Academic Registrar).

	2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING OF USUCON (26/03/03)

Approval (26/03/03)










The minutes of 26 March 2003 were accepted as a true and accurate record.

Professor Richmond took the opportunity to outline the purpose of these meetings.  They are a consultative forum.  He noted that the minutes of the 26th March 2003 gave an excellent demonstration of the purpose of the Committee, and further noted that the issue discussed at the meeting was approved by Council.

Matters Arising (26/03/03)

35/2003 – 38/2003 – The Students’ Union representatives enquired whether there has been any indication on how the changes with regard to early payment discounts and instalment charges have gone.  The Registrar and Secretary noted that he did not have that information yet but will report back to the Committee when it becomes available.

3. MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING (09/05/03)

Approval (09/05/03)

The minutes of 9th May 2003 were accepted as a true and accurate record.

Matters Arising (09/05/03)

41/2003 – The Students’ Union Representatives enquired as to whether further information on Café Vert opening hours had been obtained.  Professor Richmond undertook to follow this up with Deborah Doorish.  Rachel Fletcher noted that they were making arrangements on opening for Freshers Week.

44/2003 – It was noted that the issue of the Boundary Road Barrier had been resolved.
45/2003 – The Students’ Union representatives noted that they had still received no confirmation on the request made regarding noticeboards.  Professor Richmond agreed to follow this up with Andrew Nightingale and report back.  The Students’ Union thanked Student Support for the space that they had provided on their existing noticeboards.

48/2003 – Antony Blackshaw gave a brief update on the Quays situation.  With regard to the restaurant, the space has been leased to Bar 33 although it will be some time before the venue will actually open and there is no timescale currently set.  Bar 33 will not be offered the vending rights but the SU has put in a proposal.  The potential problem with parking and lack of it at the Quays was raised.  Currently B&Q have been approached and have shown no objections in the short term to students using the car park but obviously this will depend on the flow of traffic that the Quays accommodation produces.  The Registrar and Secretary noted that the path to the Quays will be completed in time for students’ arrival.

53/2003 – The Students’ Union representatives thanked Professor Richmond with regard to the Hex study space during the exam period noting that the space had been fully justified in its use and a success.

54/2003 – Professor Richmond noted that he had e-mailed Andrew Nightingale with regard to the voting cards issue and is awaiting a response.

55/2003 – It was noted that Andrew Nightingale is looking into the situation with regard to spaces under the podia for SU minibuses.  It was noted that the previous minutes requested that Ashvina Lockmun send details of the vehicles to Professor Richmond, which has not occurred.  Students’ Union Minibus Administrator will be asked to action this.

4. Update on Student Safety & Security

Syd Kent’s apologies were noted for not being available to attend regarding this matter.  In his absence, Rachel Fletcher noted that there are currently a number of concerns and awareness needed to be raised.  A meeting of various people within the University had taking place to discuss areas of concerns.

Rachel noted that there is a national Home Office initiative also taking place at the moment as well as the University working in conjunction with local police to cover local issues.  The VP (Academic & Welfare) noted that she had attended the Home Office conference and from this was developing some ideas for an Anti-Crime Campaign to run mid-term.

Concern was raised that two campus security meetings that should have taken place have both been cancelled and now no meeting will take place before term starts.  Professor Richmond noted that two per year should take place and it has been very unfortunate that they have had to be cancelled.

Security at the Quays was raised and it was noted that a patrol presence is being looked into as well as additional patrol officers being recruited for Quays.  Professor Richmond agreed to contact Gary Hughes and report on the arrangements.

5. Post Room Service

Janet Bunker gave a summary of the problems that the Students’ Union had encountered with the post room and the annual Freshers Mailing.  The Students’ Union made clear how appalled it was with the treatment it received from the Post Room.  Professor Richmond requested that a written report of the chronological order of events be sent to him and he will look into what happened.  The Students’ Union Representatives also noted that the many complaints by students about the treatment that they received from this service was also an issue that needed to be addressed.  

6. SU Presence at Registration

The Students’ Union President referred to an e-mail with regard to the problems that have been experienced again this year by the Students’ Union having a stall in the registration hall.  He noted that in the academic year 2002/2003 the Students’ Union were promised that by 2003/2004 it would be possible for the SU to have a place in the hall, however this was not in fact made possible.  The Students’ Union therefore would like some sort of confirmation that it will be possible for the next academic year.  The Registrar noted that he was happy for the Students’ Union to have a presence in the registration hall providing it does not cause congestion.  It was noted that the layout of the hall is being looked at for next year.

7. FilmSoc

The Students’ Union President outlined the situation with regard to the Students’ Union taking over the running of the Society from this academic year, therefore affording more accountability.  With this in mind the Students’ Union would like to train some members of staff/student staff to use the projection equipment rather than having to employ a member of teaching services at every showing.  In the past this has met with objections from TSU.  Professor Richmond suggested that since this has not been discussed with TSU recently, this should be the first step and he will also make John Powers aware of the new situation.

8. Services for E15 and SEEC Students

The Students’ Union representatives noted that both E15 and SEEC students do not seem to be getting the standard of service from the Students’ Union as the students who study at the University of Essex campus and would like to look at ways of how this may be remedied.

The Registrar and Secretary noted that the students of East 15 Acting School are University of Essex students, just on a separate campus.  An external review of the student experience has been commissioned to try and better the experience.  Southern Universities Management Services are carrying out the review and it was suggested that the Union should make contact with them directly.

The Students’ Union also noted that the Head of Department at East 15 is unhappy with the way that funds are managed.  Currently E15 gets approximately £4000 grant from the University, £2000 managed by the Head of Department E15 and £2000 by the Students’ Union, East 15 would like to manage the whole amount themselves.

The Registrar and Secretary noted that SEEC is different to East 15 in that the University only validates the qualifications, they are a Further Education college and have their own culture and their own Students’ Union. It was noted that the previous VP (Welfare & Academic) had tried hard to improve relations between the two institutions.  Discussions will continue with Rachel Lucas and Rachel Fletcher to collaborate with SEEC.  

9. Arrangement for Freshers 04/05

The Students’ Union Representatives asked about the feasibility of rearranging Freshers Week so that new students moved in at the weekend.  Accommodation were trialling the idea of having rooms available at the weekend and were considering problems that would have to be resolved for that to occur.  It was noted that the Students’ Union would like to offer a substantial service for students in week 1 when there are no lectures but just inductions.

The Registrar and Secretary suggested that a review of Freshers Week and the possibility of rearranging the timings of arrivals etc. was being carried out by External Relations and that it would be useful if the Students’ Union, Accommodation and Student Support were involved in that review ready for implementation in the next academic year.  Rachel Fletcher agreed to co-ordinate this.

10. Freshers Fair Stalls

Professor Richmond raised this issue on behalf of Joanne Symons in the Careers Services.  It regarded the set fee of £600 per stall for national companies/corporation being ‘excessive’.  The particular people she was raising this on behalf of being the military (RAF).  Janet Bunker noted that she had started to gather information on what other Unions charged and the average ranged between £300 - £500, if they allowed military organisations on campus at all.  The VP (Finance & Services) also noted that he was more than willing to negotiate stall prices when companies called, as he did this for the Cambridge Air Squadron, but the RAF had not actually approached him about the situation and he was disappointed that this had not happened. The President highlighted that sometimes it is felt that there is a lack of understanding between the University and Union on what the Union provides.

The Union does not want to complicate the pricing structure for Freshers Fair stalls but as stated is always willing to negotiate a price where it is felt necessary and companies will be encouraged to do so when they feel they cannot meet stall costs.  The reason for the price increase was so that charities could continue to attend the Freshers Fair free of charge.

Professor Richmond agreed to speak to Joanne Symons about this discussion to inform her of the situation.

11. SU Car Parking Permits

The Students’ Union representatives outlined a recent situation in which a member of the Students’ Union Senior Management team had made a one off request for a member of student staff, who has residential student status, to be allocated a parking permit as it was required for him to effectively carry out his job.  The member of Senior Management received an immediate ‘No’ on this request, which the Union felt could be challenged.  

The Registrar & Secretary noted that parking permits are looked at on a ‘student and accommodation’ basis rather than a work status one when being allocated and with this being the initial criteria would be the reason for the immediate refusal. However Professor Richmond noted he is willing to look at the individual case in question.  

Issue to be discussed further.

12. Services Over the Christmas Period

Antony Blackshaw noted that the Students’ Union had provided services over the Christmas period last year and is happy to do so again this year.  Although takings did not entirely cover costs it did not cause a great loss either, if that status changes this year he will report it.

A short discussion took place on other services that could be provided to make the vacation period better for the students that stay on Campus.  Ideas such as a New Year’s Eve party were put forward.

13. Remembrance Arrangements on Campus

The Students’ Union representatives sought some clarification on ‘silence’ guidelines.  The Registrar & Secretary noted that the University’s policy is that people can respect the silence if they wish as it has to respect all views.  Academics can choose whether they call for silence in lectures.  It was noted that having ‘no policy’ causes problems for the Union’s commercial outlets.  The Registrar and Secretary noted that this issue could be raised with the Personnel Department but finding a policy to suit everybody may be problematic.
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14. Any Other Business

There was no other business.
15. Time and Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting will be held on Thursday 30th October 2003 at 2.15pm, although there is also a meeting scheduled for Thursday November 13th 2003. Therefore date of next meeting to be decided after discussion.
